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THAT the Council of The Corporation of the City of Port Colborne 
supports the adoption of the Combined Model under consideration 
and strongly encourages the government to immediately proceed 
with legislation which gives effect to this model; 

AND FURTHER THAT The Honourable Kathleen Wynne, Premier 
of Ontario, The Honourable John Gerretsen, Attorney General, 
The Honourable Linda Jeffrey, Minister of Municipal Affairs and 
Housing, the Association of Municipalities of Ontario, Local Area 
Municipalities and the Region of Niagara, be so notified. 

20. Memorandum from Ashley Grigg, City Clerk, dated March 19, 2014 Re 
Bill 69, The Prompt Payment Act, 2013 

Committee of the Whole recommends: 

CARRIED. 

That the memorandum from Ashley Grigg, City Clerk, dated March 
19, 2014, concerning Bill 69, The Prompt Payment Act, 2013, be 
received and the following resolution adopted: 

WHEREAS Bill 69, The Prompt Payment Act, 2013 , an Act 
respecting payments made under contracts and subcontracts in 
the construction industry, will have significant impacts on the City 
of Port Colborne's ability to manage taxpayer funds prudently in 
construction and infrastructure contracts; 

AND WHEREAS if it is passed as is, Bill 69 could negatively 
impact municipalities, other public sector organizations, provincial 
government minist ries and agencies as well as potentially 
residents and homeowners; 

AND WHEREAS in particular, Bill 69 will limit the City's ability to 
contract for the best payment arrangements to safeguard public 
funds in each construction project it manages. Bill 69 imposes 
unrealistic and imprudent timelines for payment and to review 
work and certify payments; limits the City's ability to hold back 
reserves for warranty and maintenance; and does not reflect the 
complex nature of financial arrangements under large 
infrastructure projects. 

NOW THEREFORE THE CORPORATION OF THE CITY OF 
PORT COLBORNE RESOLVES AS FOLLOWS: 

THAT Bill 69, The Prompt Payment Act, 2013 be amended to: 

• reflect more real istic timelines for payments in 
infrastructure projects; 

• allow time for due diligence before accepting work and 
certifying payments; and 

• allow payments to continue to be tied to project 
milestones. 

AND FURTHER THAT The Honourable Kathleen Wynne, Premier 
of Ontario, The Honourable Linda Jeffrey, Minister of Municipal 
Affairs and Housing, Steven Del Duca, MPP, Vaughan, Andrea 
Horwath, NOP Leader and Tim Hudak, PC Leader, the Association 
of Municipalities of Ontario, Local Area Municipalities and the 
Region of Niagara, be so notified. 
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6. PRESENTATIONS 

(a) Tom Cartwright, Fire Chief, Re Presentation of Appreciation Awards to 
honour the following businesses that have either donated monies, 
supplies, services or time to the Fire Department 

Tom Cartwright, Fire Chief, Mike Bendia, Fire Prevention Officer, Robert Heil, 
Chief Administrative Officer, and Mayor Badawey, presented a plaque to each 
of the following businesses in recognition of their contributions to the Fire and 
Emergency Services Department: 

;... Frank's Home Building Centre 
;... J. Oskam Steel Fabricators Ltd. 
;... Karl Kahane Foundation 
);;;>- Port Colborne Home Hardware Building Centre 
;... Port Colborne Lions Club 
);;;>- Simmons Auto Body Ltd. 

The Fire Chief advised that those businesses on the listed agenda that 
could not be in attendance would be recognized at a future Council 
meeting. 

7. DELEGATIONS 

Nil. 

8. MAYOR'S REPORT 

Mayor Badawey advised that the Vale Health and Wellness Centre has been 
awarded the Niagara Community Design Award for Sustainability. Mayor 
Badawey displayed the award , which will be displayed along with a plaque, at the 
Vale Health and Wellness Centre. Mayor Badawey advised that the awards 
recognize excellence in design in Niagara Region through use of Smart Growth 
Principles. 

9. REGIONAL COUNCILLOR'S REPORT 

Nil. 

10. COUNCILLOR'S ITEMS/NEW BUSINESS 

(a) Dogs Running At-Large (Desmarais) 
Councillor Desmarais advised that she received complaints regarding 
dogs running at-large in Ward Two. Councillor Desmarais encouraged 
members of the public to report these incidents to the Welland and District 
SPCA. Councillor Desmarais informed that the Welland and District SPCA 
has implemented a new program which maps the location of complaints 
allowing them to track and respond to areas with a high rate of incidents. 

(b) Large Item Pick-Up (Danch) 
Councillor Danch encouraged members of the public to engage in a spring 
clean-up of the community and advised that the Region of Niagara has a 
large item collection service for disposing of items that do not qualify for 
regular garbage collection. 

11 . ADOPTION OF MINUTES 

(a) Minutes of the Seventh Meeting (Regular) of Committee of the Whole, 
March 10, 2014 
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Moved by Councillor R. Bodner 
Seconded by Councillor B. Butters 

(a) That the Minutes of the Seventh Meeting (Regular) of Committee of the 
Whole, March 10, 2014 be adopted as circulated. 

CARRIED. 

12. CONSIDERATION OF ITEMS REQUIRING SEPARATE DISCUSSION 

3. Department of Community & Corporate Services, Community 
Services Division, Report No. 2014-3, Subject: Flavours of Niagara, 
Advisory Committee Amendment to the Terms of Reference and 
Rebranding 

Members of Council engaged in discussion and commented on the report. 
Councillor Doucet recommended that the festival take a one year hiatus as 
outlined in option four of the report. Members of Council discussed the 
merits of a one year hiatus. 

It was noted that Council supported the base principles outlined in the 
report, however a majority of Council was not in support of proceeding with 
the festival in 2014, but rather supported the notion of a one year hiatus. It 
was noted that the matters outlined in the recommendation , including the 
amendment to the composition of the Flavours Advisory Committee, would 
be reviewed by staff of the Community Services Division. 

Moved by Councillor Y. Doucet 
Seconded by Councillor A. Desmarais 

LOST. 

1. That the Council of The Corporation of the City of Port 
Colborne approve the amendments to the Terms of 
Reference, Article 1.0 Composition of the Committee for 
the Flavours Advisory Committee, to no more than three 
(3) members from the public/private sector representing 
the local food and beverage industry, i.e. o/o local 
restaurant, service clubs and/or local craft brewery/winery 
representation. 

2. That the Council of The Corporation of the City of Port 
Colborne endorse the proposed changes and allows staff 
to develop the 'Flavours of Niagara presents ... "A Taste of 
the South Coast" brand that allows us to exploit the 
tourism line that is included in almost all City 
correspondence including advertising and media content. 
This provides us with building brand recognition and 
allows the culinary festival to develop and grow towards 
culinary tourism designation ; 

3. That the Council of The Corporation of the City of Port 
Colborne allow staff to continue to work to implement 
plans to attract more of the food truck market from 
Southern Ontario and investigate opportunities to apply for 
the FeastOn designation through the Ontario Culinary 
Tourism Association; and 

4. That City Clerk be directed to prepare the appropriate by­
law amendment for the Terms of Reference, as amended, 
for Council approval. 
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That Council directs staff to take a one year hiatus from the 
festival and instead take the time to work and create a more 
comprehensive culinary event model for 2015. 

CARRIED. 

6. Department of Planning & Development, Report No. 2014-19, Subject: 
Niagara Lakefront Enhancement Strategy 

Moved by Councillor D. Elliott 
Seconded by Councillor B. Kenny 

1. That Council endorse the Niagara Lakefront Enhancement 
Strategy attached hereto as "Appendix A". 

2. That the Regional Municipality of Niagara be notified of 
Council's decision. 

3. That Council refer this report to the Capital Budget 
Session of Committee of Council for discussion purposes. 

CARRIED. 

7. Department of Engineering & Operations, Engineering Division, 
Report No. 2014-10, Subject: Rebuild of the Dewitt Carter Playground 

Councillor Doucet advised that he was contacted by individuals who 
offered assistance with the reconstruction of the Dewitt Carter Playground, 
including the potential donation of materials. The Director of Engineering 
and Operations recommended that the reconstruction be carried out as 
one installation. The Director advised that the playground must be built to 
the specifications which satisfy liability and warranty requirements. The 
Director informed that the reconstruction is expected to commence in 
June. Councillor Danch requested that an existing memorial plaque be 
preserved and reinstalled at the new playground. 

By general consensus, Council granted permission for Jayme-Lynn Lilley 
to address Council. 

Jayme-Lynn Lilley, proponent of the petition, requested that the existing 
memorial bench also be preserved and reinstalled at the new playground. 

Moved by Councillor Y. Doucet 
Seconded by Councillor A. Desmarais 

That the Council of the City of Port Colborne approve the 
allocation of funds from the 2014 Capital Reserve Account for the 
reconstruction of the Dewitt Carter Playground at an estimated 
cost of $63,200; and further, that staff be directed to prepare 
tender documents for the project upon approval of the funding. 

CARRIED. 

10. Gary Matheson of Matheson's Drug Store (1825142 Ontario Inc.) Re 
Request for Waiving of Development Fees for the bui lding of a New 
Medical Centre at the Corner of Steele Street and Killaly Street, Port 
Colborne 

Gary Matheson, Matheson's Drug Store, was in attendance and requested 
that City Council waive the development charges for the construction of a 
new medical Center in Port Colborne. Mr. Matheson advised the funds 
would be used to attract physicians and retain medical services in Port 
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Colborne. Mr. Matheson spoke regarding physician recruitment efforts 
and stated that other municipalities provide greater incentives than Port 
Colborne. 

Mayor Badawey advised that waiving development fees places the cost of 
development on the taxpayer. Mayor Badawey provided information 
concerning the City's physician incentive package, and the capital 
allocation program. Mayor Badawey suggested that Mr. Matheson submit 
a request to the Port Colborne Physician Recruitment, Retention and 
Medical Education Committee concerning participation in the capital 
allocation program. 

Moved by Councillor B. Kenny 
Seconded by Councillor D. Elliott 

That the correspondence received from Gary Matheson of 
Matheson's Drug Store (1825142 Ontario Inc.) Re Request for 
Waiving of Development Fees for the building of a New Medical 
Centre at the Corner of Steele Street and Killaly Street, Port 
Colborne, be referred to the Director of Planning and Development 
for a report. 

CARRIED. 

13. Environmental Advisory Committee Re Correspondence to Waste 
Diversion Ontario expressing concerns Regarding the Proposal from 
Call2Recycle for the recycling of single-use spent batteries 

Moved by Councillor B. Kenny 
Seconded by Councillor F. Danch 

That the correspondence received from the Environmental 
Advisory Committee to Waste Diversion Ontario expressing 
concerns regarding the Proposal from Call2Recycle for the 
recycling of single-use spent batteries, be received for information. 

The following was accepted as a friendly amendment: 

That the main motion be amended by striking out the words "for 
information" and inserting the words "and endorsed". 

The vote was then called on the main motion, as amended, as follows: 

That the correspondence received from the Environmental 
Advisory Committee to Waste Diversion Ontario expressing 
concerns regarding the Proposal from Call2Recycle for the 
recycling of single-use spent batteries, be received and endorsed. 

CARRIED. 

14. Ministry of Rural Affairs Re The City of Port Colborne's submission 
of an application entitled "Grow South Ontario - Port Colborne 
lntermodal Facility to the Rural Economic Development Program 

Moved by Councillor D. Elliott 
Seconded by Councillor A. Desmarais 

That the correspondence received from the Ministry of Rural 
Affairs regarding the City of Port Colborne's submission of an 
application entitled "Grow South Ontario - Port Colborne 
lntermodal Facility to the Rural Economic Development Program 
informing the City that the project will not be funded, be received 
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with disappointment and that staff continue to research alternative 
funding sources. 

CARRIED. 

15. Ministry of Tourism, Culture and Sport Re The City of Port Colborne's 
application to Celebrate Ontario 2014 Festival and Event program Re 
Canal Days Marine Heritage Festival 2014 

Moved by Councillor A. Desmarais 
Seconded by Councillor R. Bodner 

That the correspondence received from the Ministry of Tourism, 
Culture and Sport regarding the City of Port Colborne's application 
to Celebrate Ontario 2014 Festival and Event Program, informing 
the City that the event will not be funded by the program in 2014, 
regarding Canal Days Marine Heritage Festival 2014, be received 
with disappointment and that staff continue to research alternative 
funding sources. 

CARRIED. 

13. NOTICES OF MOTION 

Nil. 

14. MOTION TO ADJOURN 

AG/dd 

Moved by Councillor R. Bodner 
Seconded by Councillor Y. Doucet 

That there being no further business, the Committee of the Whole meeting be 
adjourned at approximately 10:38 p.m. 
CARRIED. 


